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MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING
OF
DOWNTOWN REDEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY
January 11, 2011 
The Board of Directors (the “Board”) of Downtown Redevelopment Authority (the “Authority”) convened in regular session, open to the public, at the offices of Houston Technology Center, on the 11th day of January 2011, and the roll was called of the duly constituted officers and members of the Board, to-wit:


Jamie R. Mize
Chair


Curtis B. Lampley
Vice-Chair


Philip Schneidau
Treasurer/Investment Officer


Deborah Keyser
Secretary

Charles Bush
Director


Michele Sabino
Director


Paige Martin
Director 


Arturo Aguilar
Director 

and all of said persons were present except Directors Bush, Sabino, and Aguilar, thus constituting a quorum.

Also present were:  TataLease Derby, Executive Administrator of the Authority; Clark Stockton Lord and Athea Davis of Vinson & Elkins LLP; Ralph De Leon of the Finance Department and Brenda Bazan of the Convention and Entertainment Facilities Department of the City of Houston; Captain J.B. Zera of the Houston Police Department (“HPD”); Bill Franks and Kris Harris of Pearl Hospitality; Heather Hinzie of the Houston Downtown Management District; George Baugh of George Baugh III & Company; Eugene Lee of ECP; and Geoffrey Jones of Houston Pavilions, L.P.  
DETERMINE QUORUM; CALL TO ORDER

Chair Mize noted that a quorum was present and called the meeting to order.  

INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND PUBLIC COMMENTS

The meeting attendees introduced themselves to the Board.  

APPROVE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
The Board considered approving the minutes of November 9, 2010.  Following further discussion, upon a motion made by Director Schneidau and seconded by Director Martin, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of November 9, 2010.
CHECK REGISTER

Director Schneidau discussed the account transactions list with the Board, a copy of which is attached to these minutes.  Following discussion, upon a motion made by Director Schneidau and seconded by Vice Chair Lampley, the Board voted unanimously to approve the account transactions list.  TC "Account Transaction List" \f C \l "1" 
MUNICIPAL SERVICE/HPD OVERTIME PROGRAM

Captain Zera discussed the municipal services report, including the fiscal year 2011 actual and projected expenses budget, and crime and arrest activity.  He noted that HPD reduced the café hours 3 days a week to be in effect during the winter months.  Captain Zera also indicated that during the NCAA and the Final Four HPD will increase security.  
HOUSTON PAVILIONS 
Annual Report


Mr. Jones presented the annual report.  He stated that the project is doing well considering the state of the economy.  Mr. Jones next reported that NRG is moving its office to the pavilions, noting that this will have a positive impact on the project. He next reported that there is not much more space to lease, and that the goal for this project is to reach 95% occupancy.  Director Keyser next inquired about the status of patio seating at the various restaurants located at the pavilions.  Mr. Jones stated that he is doing everything he can do to convince the restaurant owners that they should have patio seating available.  Mr. Jones next reported that Scott Gertner’s Skybar just signed a lease and is projected to open on April 1, 2011.  Discussion next ensued regarding the release of construction payments to Houston Pavilions, L.P. once the project reached 70% occupancy pursuant to the Development Agreement between the Authority, the zone, and Houston Pavilions, L.P.  Mr. Jones stated that the 70% occupancy rate may happen this year.  Following discussion on the annual report, upon a motion made by Director Keyser and seconded by Vice Chair Lampley, the Board voted unanimously to approve the annual report. 
Tax Year 2009 Annual Tax Rebate 

The Board discussed the 2009 annual tax rebate.  Chair Mize noted that most of the 2009 tax rebate was approved in January 2010, and further stated that for the Board’s approval today is the remaining rebate owed.  Following discussion, upon a motion made by Vice Chair Lampley and seconded by Director Keyser, the Board voted unanimously to release the net balance of $17,817.20 to the Houston Pavilions, L.P. for the 2009 tax rebate. 
Tax Year 2010 Annual Tax Rebate

The Board next discussed the 2010 annual tax rebate.  Mr. Lord noted that the developer submitted all of the required documentation for the rebate and that those documents have been reviewed and found to be in order. Following discussion, upon a motion made by Director Keyser and seconded by Vice Chair Lampley, the Board voted unanimously to approve the release of the annual 2010 tax rebate of $417,000 to the Houston Pavilions, L.P.
Development Fee Request 

The Board discussed the development fee request and noted that permits, variance reports, and legal fees were items that are eligible for the reimbursement.  Mr. Lord stated that there was a legal issue regarding when the fee incurred and suggested that the Board go into executive session to discuss this matter. 


Upon reconvening in open session, Mr. Jones stated that Houston Pavilions, L.P. is applying for the developer fee reimbursement in connection with the original leasing of the project.  The Board indicated that they needed verification of the fee, and Mr. Jones stated that he will e-mail or fax that information to the Board. 

Following discussion on this matter, upon a motion made by Director Keyser and seconded by Director Schneidau, the Board voted unanimously to release approximately $22,000 to Houston Pavilions, L.P. in connection with the development fee request, upon receipt of the fee verification from Mr. Jones.  
806 MAIN, S.F. CARTER BUILDING 

Mr. Franks discussed the historic preservation process with the Board.  He presented the Board with several historical and modernized photos of the building and discussed the team that will be in charge of the project.  Mr. Franks stated that the project will include approximately 250 hotel rooms and 60 apartments, with a coffee shop on the first floor.  Mr. Franks also discussed the process involved in obtaining the franchise flag from the Marriott.  Chair Mize inquired about the Authority’s next role in this project, and Mr. Franks indicated that he will need an answer on the historical grant.  Mr. Harris stated that he will run the proformas soon and give to the Board for review.  Mr. Lord next stated that the Economic Development Committee and the Budget and Finance Committee will need to review the proforma documents and numbers. 
HOUSING PROJECTS IN DOWNTOWN

The Board briefly discussed the workforce housing policy.  Mr. Lord stated that the Board needed to decide how to apply the policy for each project.  The Housing Committee concurred to discuss this issue at a committee meeting later this month. 
EAST WEST STREETS IMPROVEMENTS PROJECT


Vice Chair Lampley updated the Board on the meeting with LAN that occurred in early December.  He noted that the project will require an environmental assessment phase II, which requires boaring.   He stated that he requested an estimate for the Board’s review.  Vice Chair Lampley next discussed the encroachment issue and the property owners that may be impacted.  The Board agreed to notify the owners regarding their duty to prove that there is no encroachment.   The Board next discussed the meeting later this month to address this issue.  
SABINE TO BAGBY PROMENADE 

The Board discussed the payment of outstanding invoices in connection with the Sabine to Bagby Promenade.  Following discussion, upon a motion made by Vice Chair Lampley and seconded by Director Schneidau, the Board voted unanimously to approve the payment of invoices in the amount of $12,678.  Vice Chair Lampley requested that representatives involved in the project come to next meeting to provide the Board with an update. 
MARKET SQUARE PARK 

Director Schneidau discussed the final auditing of the original construction.  He also stated that the budget for the storage facility is in process.  
DOWNTOWN BLOCKS 6 AND 7 

Director Schneidau stated that he may have a report at the next meeting. 
JULIEN IDESON LIBRARY 

Director Schneidau stated attempts at getting a café in the library are ongoing.  He noted that the library is working on due diligence issues.  
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS IN DOWNTOWN 

Ms. Hinzie reported that the Houston Downtown Management District is going into a new service plan.  She next discussed the two new grant programs offered by the district. Ms. Hinzie stated that the retail grant program will be given out in 3 increments instead of all the money being released at once.  Ms. Hinzie also discussed the public safety guide program.  Mr. De Leon next reported that the Verizon Theater is moving out of the Bayou Place.  Mr. De Leon also discussed the possibility of an amendment to the Authority’s budget regarding this issue.  Ms. Hinzie next stated that the district received 6 bids from theaters interested in the Bayou Place including the Alamo Drafthouse and Sundance. 
AUTHORITY ADMINISTRATION 

This item was tabled until the next Board meeting.   

BOARD OF DIRECTOR VACANCY NOMINATIONS 

This item was tabled until the next Board meeting.   

EXECUTIVE SESSION

At approximately 3:35 p.m., Chair Mize stated that the Board was going into executive session pursuant to Section 551.071 of the Government Code to discuss matters under the attorney/client privilege related to the development fee request and the NRG lease.  Directors Mize, Lampley, Martin, Keyser, and Schneidau; and Clark Lord and Athea Davis were present for executive session.  

RECONVENE IN OPEN SESSION AND TAKE ACTION ON MATTERS DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION
Chair Mize noted that the executive session ended at 3:54 p.m. and the public session resumed.  The Board took action related to the developer fee request.
There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.  

[Signature page follows]

Secretary, Board of Directors 
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